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Dear Sirs,

Inquiry into the impact of public liability and professional indemnity insurance cost increases

The following submission is provided on behalf of the Professional Surveyors Occupational Association NSW Inc (PSOA). The Association is responsible for the Professional Surveyors Scheme under the Professional Standards Act in New South Wales.

PSOA was established by the Institution of Surveyors NSW Div, the Association of Consulting Surveyors NSW Inc. and the Australian Consulting Surveyors Insurance Society (now ACSIS Ltd) for the purpose of establishing a scheme for limited liability for surveyors. Since the main object of the Association is professional indemnity insurance it is not intended to comment on point (a) of the inquiry.

With reference to point (b) "the impact of professional indemnity insurance, including Directors and Officers Insurances for small business:" we offer the following comments.

The original Professional Surveyors Scheme provided limited liability of $500,000, $750,000 and $1,000,000 depending on the class of cover selected by the member. 

In our annual report to the Professional Standards Council for the period ending 31 May 2001 we reported:

"With regard to the reporting of claims and notifications we have once again relied on statistics supplied by ACSIS plus this year members were requested to answer questions on their claims history. ACSIS are responsible for approximately 70 % of member's professional indemnity insurance. It is evident from a comparison of the data received that not all members included notifications as part of their claims history. Only one member reported a settlement for the period of this report with three unresolved claims advised. In contrast ACSIS have advised six unresolved claims with a total reserve just in excess of $100,000 for the remaining notifications. In contrast for the whole of the state the total reserve for ACSIS firms is less than $1,000,000 and the four settlements for the reporting period totalled less than $15,000."

It is evident from the figures provided that the limits of liability offered within the original scheme were well within the required boundaries.

On renewal of the scheme PSOA was required by the Professional Standards Council to allocate classes to members rather than allow self classification. This was done on the basis of gross fees for professional services allowing members to elect a higher class of cover if their work was high risk or they required sufficient cover to be able to tender for government work. It was found that the original scheme had excluded potential members as all government authorities require professional indemnity cover of $2,000,000 or $5,000,000 when tendering for work. We were also advised that the minimum cover offered by insurers would be $1,000,000. Accordingly the classes were set at cover of $1,000,000, $2,000,000 and $5,000,000.

Prior to gazettal of the new scheme several members alerted us that the advised increase in cost to upgrade their professional indemnity insurance to meet the cover set by their class was prohibitive. Based on the level of settlements advised by ACSIS it was agreed to amend the classes so that all members could if preferred remain in Class 1 with a cover of $1,000,000. Unfortunately the revisions to the scheme were not gazetted to commence until 18 October 2001. During this period a number of members were required to suspend their participation in the scheme. Several larger firms resigned citing the impost of the Trade Practices Act on potential claims as their main reason.

Surveyors took part in the original discussions relating to the Professional Standards Act and the introduction of limited liability schemes. At that time we were led to believe that such schemes would provide a reduction in the cost of professional indemnity for members. The aim of the scheme is to maintain high ethical standards, encourage members to adopt practical risk management strategies to achieve quality of service and to create a culture of excellence and responsibility. Recognition of this by insurers was supposed to ensure cheaper professional indemnity cover for members - this has not happened.

Further we were led to believe that eventually all states would undertake to participate in the Professional Standards Act giving national recognition to the schemes. Not only are our members constantly threatened with the claim of "misleading or deceptive conduct' under the Trade Practices Act they also find that their cover is restricted to action taken in New South Wales. ACSIS have advised that 30% of claims now cite the Trade Practice Act. It is not surprising that we are struggling to retain membership to the scheme with these limitations and no recognised financial benefit in reduced costs to policies.

PSOA is concerned that the increased cost of professional indemnity insurance has had a major impost on the surveying profession as a whole. There are a number of sole traders in the surveying profession. It is feared that for some the cost of professional indemnity insurance may become prohibitive. A recent proposal in the review of the Surveyors Act to make professional indemnity mandatory for registered surveyors has been dropped due to the rising cost and the withdrawal of some underwriters from the market. The likelihood is that surveyors will continue to work without professional indemnity cover, a major loss to the consumer.

A review of member's claims history does not indicate any reason for the increases that have been imposed. Members are encouraged to notify potential claims. It is obvious that some increases have been tied to outstanding notifications however when these are dismissed there is no indication that policy costs have been reduced.

It is felt that a failure to pool professional indemnity claims based on a profession may have led to some of the increases incurred. There have been a number of instances where surveyors have been cited in group claims with engineers. The level of claims made against engineers far exceeds that of surveyors. Too often a group claim is used to ensure the largest pay out possible rather than identify at first instance the responsible party.

PSOA supports the concept of a limited liability scheme to reduce the cost of professional indemnity insurance. However for the schemes to be effective the cover provided must be accepted nationally. In particular the current use of the Trade Practices Act to overcome the limit of liability set must be stopped.

Further the insurance companies should be encouraged to support the use of such schemes by providing some form of discount as an incentive. It is only by having the majority of surveyors in the state covered by limited liability that we can collect the necessary information to determine where training is required or risk management procedures can be improved. The supplying of such information is a requirement of membership of PSOA. 

It would also benefit the profession to be able to identify those individuals with a regular poor claims history. Unfortunately since professional indemnity insurance is not mandatory refusing access to it will not prevent individuals from consulting. However it would require them to lose their Cover of Excellence as a member of a limited liability scheme.

It should be recognised that the cost of professional indemnity insurance must at some stage be passed on to the consumer. In claims made against surveyors it is usually possible to put a precise dollar cost on the rectification of the situation. In an effort to keep premiums to a minimum it is suggested that claims awarded should reflect whenever possible true cost of rectification. It is evident that the courts today often use insurance funds to compensate the plaintiff beyond that which is really necessary. This fails to recognise the chain of events - insurance funds accumulated from premiums charged to surveyors, premiums paid passed on by surveyors as part of the overhead cost of running a business to the consumer. Eventually all consumers pay for the generosity of a court to the plaintiff.

Yours sincerely

Diane North

PSOA Administrator

363 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000
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